MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 12TH SEPTEMBER 2013 – NO. 60
Present: 
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Poole, Cllr. Findlay and fourteen members of the public.
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

      Councillors are minded that they must act solely in the public interest and should
     never improperly confer an advantage or disadvantage on any person or act to
     gain financial or other material benefits for yourself, your family, a friend or close
     associate. 

1. Apologies:
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence and County Councillor John 


Horner
      To Receive Any Written Request for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests Dispensations




There were no requests.

2. Public Participation:



Mr. Anslow reported that the footpath on the West side of Guild 

Road from the sub-station to No. 16 Guild Road is in a poor state 

of repair, which could be a trip hazard, and asked that this be 

reported to the County Council Highways Dept.. Clerk to action.


The remaining members of the public were attending in 


connection with Agenda Item No. 6.
3. Declaration of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests:

                      
No interests were declared.
4. Minutes:

The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 17th July 



2013 were approved and signed.
5. Reports from and referrals to District & County Cllrs.



No reports received.
6. Proposal to alter frontage outside Cantella Farm Cottage:
Cllr. Harvey began this session by advising members of the 



public that an allowance of three minutes per person would be 


made for those who wished to speak.  Mr. Reginald Mason as

the applicant was invited to open the session.



Mr. Mason explained that the reason for his proposal to grass 


the two areas of the hard standing area in front of Cantella Farm 


Cottage is to discourage a neighbour from constantly parking her 


vehicle in this area.
He advised that this vehicle, plus another 


vehicle belonging to the tenants of one of the other cottages 


which is regularly parked alongside the telephone kiosk, are 



making it difficult for his daughter in law to reverse out of the 


Cantella Farm Cottage Drive.



Mr. Mason has been in contact with WCC Highways Dept. and is 


currently challenging their statement of where the boundary line 


is for the Cottage as his Deeds state a different line.  He is 



awaiting a response.  Mr. Mason said he has tried to reach a 


compromise with his neighbour (Ms. Hardy) and would have no 


objection to her parking in this area to load/unload her vehicle 


and then moving.




Ms. Hardy, Mr. Anderson, Mr. Simmons, Mr. Anslow and Mr. 



Knott each wished to comment and were therefore given  three

minutes to put forward their comments/concerns all  of which were duly noted.  Furthermore, several of them were invited  to respond or question any of Mr. Mason’s comments as was Mr. Mason. 



From the comments made at the meeting and the responses 


received as a result of our consultation with residents, there 



appear to be two main concerns:  a) there is a general shortage 


of parking spaces within the village itself and should this 



proposal go ahead, there will be a further reduction in the level 


of what is being termed ‘off road’ parking which could well lead

to residents of the adjacent cottages parking on the road itself

or on the new grass verge and b) that the proposed alterations

would alter the street scene in the conservation area which

could be detrimental to the parish.



Mr. Simmons is in favour of the proposal
 and is of the opinion 


that a vehicle or multiple vehicles parked in this area does in fact

detract from the general appearance of part of the village Conservation Area and the adjoining row of Grade 2 Listed cottages, as well as the view from his property.



For the benefit of the members of the public Cllr. Harvey 



explained that the Parish Council was asked to obtain the views 


of the residents of the Parish, and submit these together with 


the views of the Parish Council itself, purely on whether the area 


should be converted to grass or remain as it is.  The decision will 


be made by WCC Highways Dept. after taking into 




consideration the requested views.  She also advised that

although the area under discussion was referred to as ‘off road parking’ it was in fact previously  an entrance to Cantella Farm and is not and has never been designated as off road parking although Cllrs recognised that residents have used the area for parking since the original buildings were converted.



 After hearing all points of view the Cllrs. discussed the proposal 


in detail, and acknowledged that there were reasons for and 



against this proposal.




Cllrs. feel that replacing the hard standing area (previously the 


entrance to the farm) between the public footway and the road 


with grass would not in fact be detrimental to the street scene 


provided it was done in an appropriate manner. However, Cllrs. 


are concerned that should this proposal go ahead, this could 


cause local residents to park on the road, or to park on the grass 


verge thus resulting in an unsightly mud patch. Therefore, some 


form of grass protection matting would be required should the 


proposal go ahead.



The Parish Council would not support the area between the brick 


wall of Cantella Farm Cottage and the public footway being 



replaced with grass. In their opinion it would be more 



appropriate to have an area of hard standing directly outside the 


brick wall as is the case in front of the row of cottages.




It was agreed that Cllr Harvey would collate the combined views 


and these would be passed to the Highways Dept. as requested.
7. Planning Matters update:

Planning application No. 13/01683/VARY: Removal of condition 3 of planning permission 98/00079/FUL: Application granted with conditions.

     Planning Application No. 13/01467/LBC: Restoration of two cottages to create
     a single dwelling: Pending consideration.



8. Communications relating to previous Minutes:



Bridge at Little Alne: Following a request for signs indicating 



weight and width restrictions and priority signs the following 



response was received from Les Williamson, Engineer (Bridge 


Maintenance), WCC:




“The bridge is assessed at full strength (40 Tonnes) and 



therefore, a structural limit is not necessary.  A width restriction 


would be difficult to enforce without a physical barrier and I am 


not aware of an existing example on the road network in 



Warwickshire.  Potential objections would be likely to such a 



restriction from road users going about their normal business 


and the Councils general aim is to provide sufficient width on the 


Highway for all reasonable movements.



The initial thoughts on priority signs are, if priority is given in 


one direction this may compromise safety due to available 



visibility each way and the distance over which signs would need 


to apply.  Traffic flows are a significant factor and benefits can 


only be gained when conflict exists and flows are sufficient.  It 


appears that imposing priority control at the bridge could 



potentially introduce a hazard that does not currently exist.”




Flood alleviation Scheme: An update on various outstanding 



matters had been requested from Michael Green, Flood Risk & 


Water 
Management Manager, WCC. A response was received 


late this afternoon, unfortunately not allowing Cllrs. to give



due consideration to it before the meeting. They will study the 


comments and report back at the next meeting.



No update has yet been received from Matt Jeffes regarding the 


maintenance plan for the existing hedge and it is understood he 


has now left WCC. The Clerk was asked to contact Michael 



Green on this matter.
Millennium Plaque:
Cllr. Findlay confirmed that she has notified
the Landlord of the proposal to move the plaque to the small 
area of grass to the left of the Kings Head Public House. 

Permission as been received to relocate the plaque to alleviate

further damage to it from pigeons in its current location.  Cllr.

Harvey’s husband has kindly agreed to undertake the repair of

the plinth before the plaque is relocated.
9. Other communications:




- Local Government Employee Pay Settlement for 2013-14: 



Notification from WALC that revised salary scales have now 



been agreed and are applicable from 1 April 2013.  Every local 


government employee is entitled to this cost of living increase.  
 

- The Stratford-on-Avon (Reorganisation of Community 


Governance) Order 2013: Notification received that in 



accordance with section 53 of the Local Government and Public 

Involvement in Health Act 2007, Stratford-on-Avon District 


Council makes an Order changing the ordinary election dates of 

Parish Councils within the District to coincide with District ward 

elections commencing in 2015 and every four years thereafter.


This means that the present Councillors’ term of office will cease 

in 2015 instead of 2016.


- Notification received that the Warwickshire County Council's 

Waste Core Strategy was adopted at the meeting of Full Council 

on 9th July 2013.
 

- SDC highway grass verge cutting service: Information about 

the verge cutting regime is now available on the following 


website:

www.thelandscapegroup.co.uk/stratford-on-avon-district-council/maintenance-rounds 
 


An email had been received from Mr. Evans after the agenda 


had been prepared stating that in his opinion Aston Cantlow 



does not get the standard of cut that is achieved in other 



villages such as Bearley and Wootton Wawen.The Clerk had 



raised this matter with the Officer at SDC who is of the opinion 


that they may appear to be better at Bearley/other areas 



because the verges are wider and the mowing can be done more 


effectively whereas the verges in Aston Cantlow are quite narrow 


and the mowers possibly have to have two wheels on the road 


therefore giving a more uneven cut.  He also said it is the same 


mowers and gang who do all these areas.




The alternative would be for us to employ our own contractors 


and SDC would contribute towards the costs involved.  The 



Parish Councillors agree that as only one resident has 




complained about this matter we would not consider this 



alternative, at this stage, and Councillors were asked to keep a 


close eye on the verge maintenance. Both Cllrs. who reside in 


Aston Cantlow said they were not aware that the verges look 


untidy or unkempt.



- Alcester/Bidford Community Forums – Ambassador Allocations.


Notification received for information only and no action required.



The Clerk informed the Council that the on-line voting system 

now available for Community Forums is a very valuable 


commodity, in particular if a priority request has been put 


forward by a 
resident of Aston Cantlow Parish or the Parish 


Council itself. The items receiving the highest number of votes 

are the priorities for the next quarter.

10.  HSBC Business Internet Banking:




The completed forms were submitted by the Clerk and 



signed by two Councillors.
11. Application from Mr. Reid expressing an interest in being co-opted            

      onto the Council:




Mr. Reid advised that a situation has arisen resulting in him 



having to withdraw his application.
12. Items for consideration at the next meeting:



Progress on Outstanding Matters.


Payment of the following invoices was agreed:

Aston Cantlow Village Hall




     11.00 (200388)

St. John the Baptist Church (S137 grant)


   200.00 (200389)

Aston Cantlow Village Hall (S137 grant)


 1500.00 (200390)

       Aston Cantlow Tennis Club (S137 grant)


   300.00 (200391)

14. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.30p.m. on

Thursday 10th October 2013. 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00 p.m.
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